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July 13, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is an Ordinance authorizing the King County executive to enter into a purchase and sale agreement for an exchange of a small portion of one King County owned, undeveloped parcel for one privately owned, undeveloped parcel.  All parcels involved lie within council district three and are located near the Cedar Falls Transfer Station, on Cedar Falls Road NE, south of the city of North Bend.

In this agreement, the county would sell an undeveloped and unutilized portion of the Cedar Falls Transfer Station lying northeast of Cedar Falls Road (the Portion), in exchange for a parcel lying on the southwest side of Cedar Falls Road which is adjacent to the transfer station, and over which the county has been using the access road to the transfer station for many years (“WAMCO’s parcel”).  WAMCO, Inc. was deeded this parcel by its parent company Weyerhaeuser in 1999 and has since contended that the unrecorded access road (access road) negates WAMCO’s ability to develop the property and indeed represents an encroachment.  

The county recognizes a fair resolution to the encroachment by the trading the unused portion of the transfer station for the WAMCO parcel.  The county will receive cash compensation from the purchase and sale agreement that will benefit the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, (DNRP), Solid Waste Division by forty two thousand dollars.  

In October 2004 the DNRP Solid Waste Division declared the portion of tax lot 272308-9004 - approximately one acre - as surplus to its needs, and as not meeting the criteria for affordable housing.  The portion is valued at sixty two thousand dollars although it is currently a part of the transfer station; it has never been utilized because it is not contiguous to the transfer station, being totally separated from it by Cedar Falls Road.

The Ordinance would approve a trade of the portion for the ten thousand six hundred nine square foot undeveloped WAMCO parcel (Tax lot 262308-9050), which is valued at twenty thousand dollars.  

The difference in value of forty two thousand dollars between the two properties results from the significantly larger square footage of the portion, and because WAMCO’s parcel cannot be developed due to the presence of the access road and of utility easements lying underneath that road.

Both properties have been designated legal lots with the same RA2.5 zoning.  

The unique circumstances of these properties make this purchase and sale agreement of direct benefit to the public as follows:

· The county will acquire ownership of the access road into the transfer station and will therefore remove the county’s encroachment over this parcel.  
· Addition of WAMCO’s parcel represents value to the transfer station operation in that the parcel holds the access road.  
· In conformance with K.C.C. 19A.08, a boundary line adjustment will occur between WAMCO’s parcel and the transfer station under the purchase and sale agreement.  Code requires that both properties involved in the sale must be “legal lots.”  WAMCO’s parcel is currently too small for development due to the presence of the access road and the preexisting easements.  However, its legal description has not changed since October 1972 thus allowing it the status of a legal lot and making it eligible for a boundary line adjustment with the transfer station.  

· The portion represents no benefit from a use or management standpoint to the county, whereas the cash compensation of forty two thousand dollars may be utilized by the Solid Waste Division.  
· It is WAMCO’s desire to acquire the portion for development of one single family residence.  The portion, however, must qualify as a legal lot or it would not fall under the boundary line adjustment requirement described above.  Through testing performed by WAMCO under a special use permit, it has been determined and acknowledged by King County’s Department of Development and Environmental Services that the portion fits the definition of a legal lot as described in K.C.C 19A.08.
King County Code 4.56.080 requires Council approval of the sale of any property with a value in excess of ten thousand dollars.  Prior to any such sale, the property must be declared surplus to the county’s needs.  In addition, K.C.C. 4.56.100 requires that county property be sold to the highest bidder except when specific circumstances are present, including when unique circumstances make a negotiated direct sale in the interest of the public.  The proposed Ordinance authorizes the Executive to execute the purchase and sale agreement enabling the trade of the above described properties.  

As a result of this property transaction, the transfer station will be confined to the west boundary of Cedar Falls Road NE, as the county will be selling the portion on the northeast side of the roadway.  The county will gain possession of the property holding the access road to the transfer station, and the Solid Waste Division will also receive forty two thousand dollars in additional cash compensation.  WAMCO, Inc. will be able to develop a new legal lot to its highest and best use.

Alternatives to this purchase and sale agreement include (1) sale by sealed bid, (2) use as affordable housing, or (3) no action.  The Facilities Management Division has declared the subject property surplus to its present and foreseeable needs.  A sale by sealed bid may ultimately have received the same compensation as through this purchase and sale agreement, but then the county would not be receiving WAMCO’s property in trade, which immediately expands the transfer stations’ footprint to include its access road. 

The surplussed property is unsuitable for affordable housing because of a lack of public transportation and public sewer.  To take no action at all, the surplussed property would remain unused and the benefits realized by the public would be negated.

There are no current politically sensitive issues surrounding this agreement.
Thank you for your time and consideration of this issue and respectfully encourage that the attached Ordinance be adopted by Council.  If you have any questions, please contact Anne Lockmiller, 

at 206-205-5638.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Council chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Administrator, BFM Committee



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department or Executive Services, DES


Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks, DNRP


Kevin Brown, Director, Parks and Recreation Division, DNRP


Teresa Jennings, Director, Solid Waste Division, DNRP

